March 16, 2009
To: 
Department Directors of Undergraduate Programs

From: Gordon M. Stewart, Associate Dean and Administrative Chair, CEPC

Re: 
Clarification about Study Abroad and Semester at Sea Credits in SIS


Peggy Caister at UREG (924-4502; mad7a) and I have collaborated on this effort to clarify questions about Department course offerings and Semester at Sea. The subject is timely because of the introduction of the new Student Information System (SIS). In the event a course at Semester at Sea is essentially the same as the course here in Charlottesville, Departments should simply give it the identical course subject area (formerly “mnemonic”) and number. Beyond that possibility, we anticipate these three scenarios:
Scenario 1:


If a department should choose to offer a direct credit course, and would further like to limit the number of credits from those courses that can be applied towards a major, they are to be numbered _599 (i.e. 1599, 2599, 3599, etc.) and offered with the department mnemonic. Classes would be listed as topics under this type of direct credit course. Students would be able to take multiple topics (think, sections) of this course with variable titles, and earn credit for all instances.  

To add this course to the Catalog, departments complete a CCI form to establish the umbrella course and then submit a topics form (CCT) for each topic offered. Both are submitted to the College for approval.  Additionally, departments work with the setup of the Academic Audit, or VISTAA, to ensure that the number of credit hours of X599 is appropriately limited. 

Scenario 2:


If a department would like to offer a direct credit course for Semester at Sea or study abroad that would count as College credits and fulfill area requirements, they may do so, one time, using the “New Course” (_559) offering and the department mnemonic, without submitting them to CEPC. The department chair or director of undergraduate programs completes a CCT form for the topic and submits it in e-format to Dudley Doane  at the Office of Special Academic Programs. After his review the CCT form is submitted to the College Registrar.  Should the department wish to offer the course a second time, it would need to be assigned a new number and approved by CEPC. Thus, the department would complete a CCI form and submit it to the CEPC for approval at its next meeting.  These courses, like others with department mnemonics, count as College courses, are graded and meet major/minor and area requirements in the College.
Scenario 3:


Semester at Sea courses not approved as Department-sponsored but which may be worthy of non-College elective credit as a ‘SEMS’ course are reviewed by a faculty member designated by the Provost. If approved, they are offered under a Special Topics number administered in the Office of  Summer and Special Academic Programs.  These courses count toward a student’s degree, but not among the required 102 College credits and they do not fulfill area requirements.  

Feel free to direct any questions to Peggy or myself. This is new territory for all of us and we want to be as helpful as we can. Thanks.
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